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John Mogush called the meeting to order.  Members of the consolidation committee and sub-committees introduced themselves.  Notecards and pens were distributed to those present so they could submit questions to the committee.
John explained the differences between consolidation and annexation.  He noted some reasons for consolidation:

· To protect fire assets.

· Muncie will try to include unincorporated Mt. Pleasant Township in their consolidation plan with Delaware County.

· To keep taxes low.

· To expand opportunities for economic development.

· To keep government small, effective, and efficient.

Indiana Code 36-1.5 is included on the Yorktown website and highlights the specifics and authority of consolidation.  The Shepard Kernan report shows that Indiana elected positions should be reduced from about 11,000 to about 5500 people.  The current organization of the state has many small units of government located around the state.  With the efficiencies now available, that many separate units of government are no longer needed.
John emphasized that any debt incurred prior to consolidation will stay with the entity that incurred the debt.  Separate rural and urban areas will be set up and the current planning and zoning documents will stay the same.  Expansion of services (i.e. trash) will take place only if residents want it.  Equal representation will take place between incorporated and unincorporated government, boards and commissions.  This will be phased in.

A question from the floor was asked as to why there are no farmers on the committees.  John answered that no farmers had volunteered, but if any would like to participate on the committee or a subcommittee they would be very welcome.  All committee and subcommittee members are volunteers and the positions are open to the community.
Subcommittee Reports:

Paul Cox:  Fire/Police/Emergency Services
Paul introduced Todd St. John, Town Marshall, and David Coffin, Fire Chief.  The police and fire budgets have been submitted to the committee.  These departments have previously worked well to stay within budget and Paul feels that this will continue.

He spoke about the annexation of Lantern Park by the City of Muncie, and his concern that the remainder of Mt. Pleasant will be annexed as well.  The Town ordinances will remain in the Town and the Township ordinances will remain in the Township.  Fire services are already extended to the Township so that will remain the same.  Police services will be extended to a subdivision if the request is made by that subdivision and approved by the combined Council.  Police services will not be forced on any areas where the Sheriff’s Department already patrols.  YPD will continue to answer emergency calls in the Township when called by county dispatch.  It would be a relatively simple task to combine the fire budgets from the Town and the Township in order to have them administered together.  Volunteers are encouraged for this subcommittee.
Bob Ratchford:  Finance

Bob stated that consolidation is an incredible opportunity, but we have only a short window of time.  Delaware County is having serious financial problems and will look west for annexation possibilities.  This is our chance to protect our assets.  Farm ground needs to be protected and preserved.  The Finance Subcommittee includes Pete Olson and Beth Neff.  They have been reviewing budgets which are now on the Yorktown website.  If we let this consolidation opportunity pass, it would be good for Muncie who may try annexation again.  We may or may not save money with consolidation, but it will protect what we have and will stop annexation.
Ed Smith:  Streets

Ed is currently a Township board member.  The Town streets are currently being serviced by the Yorktown Street Department who are doing a fine job.  The Township streets are currently being serviced by the Delaware County Street Department.  The county gets tax money for that service.  This practice will continue; we are customers of the county.  The level of service you are getting now will likely continue.  Yorktown Street Department can absorb the Township if necessary, in case the county does not want to continue to do it, but Ed does not think this will happen because the county would lose the tax revenue.  Call his cell phone if you would like to discuss these issues.
Jim Robertson:  Streets
Jim went to Zionsville to meet with the people who were involved in their consolidation.  They were very open and candid about the process that they went through.  The Daniels Administration is pushing for streamlined governments, which means eliminating townships.  By doing something early the options are open to do what we want to do.  Consolidating now is to our advantage-it has nothing to do with annexation.  There may be more pressure to streamline now that both the Indiana House and Senate are Republican controlled.

Phil Gregg:  Trash/Wastewater/Sanitation

There are currently four basic wastewater systems in Yorktown.  They are all private and separate entities.  Nothing about wastewater will change.  We will bid our trash service to see if it will save people money.  If not, we will not switch.  This committee is small and Phil would like more expertise from farmers.  If someone from the unincorporated Township would like to help, please call Phil to join this subcommittee.

Sharon Cheslick:  Planning & Zoning

Sharon emphasized that this is only a study committee and that the public will vote on the consolidation plan.  Local government determines both present and future land use.  Sharon has met with both Matt Ray, Yorktown’s Building & Zoning Commissioner, and Phil Taylor who is the Delaware County Building & Zoning Commissioner.  The present zoning will remain as it is now and there will be no rezoning of agricultural areas.  The zoning is currently the same in unincorporated Mt. Pleasant Township as it is in Delaware County.  Future land use would fall under the “consolidated community” zoning ordinances, but there would be representation from the Township in that process.  Enforcement of zoning would fall to the “consolidated community”.  Weed control in the Township would become the “consolidated community’s” responsibility as well as the one cemetery that is located in the unincorporated area.  Delaware County has a different fee schedule for building inspections.  They charge by the square foot.  Yorktown charges $35 per inspection regardless of the size of the building.  Sharon sent letters to Delaware County and the planning and zoning personnel confirming discussions that there are no perceived issues with the “consolidated community” doing all zoning and planning for the new consolidated area.
Lindsay Weaver:  Representation
Lindsay shared a map of the district areas that the committee is working on.  The plan is to create new wards after consolidation in which the population numbers are evenly distributed so that everyone is represented equally.  It is a work in progress and the population numbers will be more definite after the 2010 Census figures are known.  There is no specific model of government representation that the committee is using, although they are working on an example using the same number of districts that are currently in place (five).  The maximum number of districts allowable is seven.  Their plan is to include some incorporated and unincorporated areas in each district.  If you have questions, please go to the Consolidation link on the Town website and send an email to John Mogush, who will then forward it to Lindsay.

Kay McNitt:  Government Structure

Kay listed the current requirements by Indiana state law for a Town government and a City government.

Town Government:

· Elected Clerk/Treasurer

· Elected Town Council of 3-7 members with the President acting as chief executive

· Professional/Non-Partisan Town Manager
City Government (Third Class City as determined by population):

· Elected Mayor

· Elected Common Council of 7 members

· Elected Clerk/Treasurer

· Board of Public Works & Safety (required)

· City Manager (optional)

Steve Fields:
Township Trustee

Steve has been researching the costs to residents of the Township if they are consolidated into Delaware County/Muncie.  Poor relief costs would increase 5 times if we are required to help pay for the poor in Muncie.  He also mentioned that if the fire department is unionized due to being absorbed into the county, the cost of township fire protection would increase 15 fold.
Questions from the floor:

· After consolidation, will there be a system of government checks and balances?

The Town Council structure has checks and balances built into it.  A representative structure is the goal with consolidation.  It will be important for good people to run for office and for citizens to vote.

· What is the down side of consolidation?
Consolidation requires a change, and people don’t like change.  Because it’s a new process, there are things that frighten residents, especially when under a time constraint.  Also, we don’t know if taxes will go up or down.  By minimizing government, there should be some tax savings, but it isn’t guaranteed.

· If consolidation does not go through, what is the process for annexation of rural areas?

If Delaware County and Muncie consolidate before Yorktown and Mt. Pleasant Township, all unincorporated areas of all townships will be part of Muncie.  The town of Yorktown would remain independent.

The choice of whether or not to consolidate will be left up to the voters.  The job of the committee is to get Consolidation on the ballot, and then let the voters decide if they want it or not.

John Mogush thanked the attendees and asked them to continue to stay involved and to encourage their neighbors to get involved as well.
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